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Progress Reports ‘Go Green’

District Secures $139,987 School Safety Grant
The District is pleased to inform the community

that it has obtained a $139,987 Readiness and
Emergency Management for Schools (REMS)
federal security grant. The awarding of this grant
comes as a result of a proposal written and
submitted to the U.S. Department of Education by
the District last February.  

"The funding for our proposal “Project REACT:
Readiness and Emergency Academies for Crisis
Teams” will allow us to strengthen our capacity to
meet the significant challenges posed by post 9-11
anxiety, as well as specific threats related to our
proximity to NYC, railways, airports, regional forest
spaces, public utilities, large bodies of water, and
severe weather (hurricane and nor’easter) tracks,”
stated District Director of Instruction Anja Groth. 

The grant, which will be applied over the next
two years (9/1/2010 to 8/31/2012), will enable the
District to purchase 30 portable two-way radios to

support communication across the District and
interoperable communications with first responders,
as well as purchase of a radio repeater, Knox Boxes,
Gotta Go Bags, and translations of emergency
response procedures for parents, which will be
developed in at least seven languages.The grant will
also enable the District to provide training for
teachers, administrators, and support staff; increase
readiness on the part of staff to conduct in-house
training for vulnerability and threat assessment;
improve the quality of building level crisis plans by
incorporating the four phases of crisis
management—prevention/mitigation, preparedness,
response, and recovery; and provide information on
student disability, infectious disease, staph and food
defense, and evacuation plans. 

In addition, the grant requires key
administrators to complete National Incident
Management System (NIMS) courses and attend

U.S. Department of Education project meetings and
trainings as well as work with community partners,
including local law enforcement, public safety or
emergency management, public health, and mental
health agencies and local government.  

The District would like to thank Congressman
Bishop for supporting the District’s efforts in
acquiring this funding, as well as the following
organizations and their respective leaders, who have
committed to partnering with the District as it
works to successfully implement this initiative: the
Suffolk County Police Department, Rocky Point
Fire Department, John T. Mather Memorial
Hospital, North Shore Youth Council, and the
Town of Brookhaven. This collaboration will allow
the District and its partners to work together to
continue protecting the children of the Rocky Point
School District. 

The Next S.T.E.P.
Academic excellence, organizational

development, and fiscal sustainability are three goals
that were shared by Superintendent of Schools Dr.
Michael Ring during the annual Superintendent’s
Conference Day, held prior to the opening of
school.

Dr. Ring unveiled the framework for the District’s Next S.T.E.P. (Next
Strategies and Tactics for Educational Progress), a long-range academic plan
to be developed through a collaborative process and designed to engage all
stakeholders. According to Dr. Ring, this plan will define key strategies for
academic success and frame the core tactics and resources to convert those
key strategies into action. Next S.T.E.P. will be instrumental in mapping
the initiative’s implementation, measuring, reporting, and providing
feedback about academic progress. 

Dr. Ring also introduced members of the new instructional team who
were selected through the unification of instructional roles and the
consolidation of educational support functions. “These changes in staff do
not have any additional financial implication, as all personnel changes were
funded within the voter-approved 2010-2011 budget and/or the
realignment of District resources,” stated Dr. Ring. “It is our belief that our
new structure will be beneficial to all students and help better prepare our
learners to succeed.”

The new team includes Dr. Deborah DeLuca as Assistant
Superintendent, Gregory Hilton as the School Business Official, and Amy
Agnesini as the new Director of Health, Physical Education, Athletics and
Intramurals. The areas of personnel, technology, and student services have
been combined into the function of Educational Services, which will be

headed by Susan Wilson. Additionally, four
instructional coordinators were created -- English
Language Arts (ELA) PreK-12, coordinated by
Stephanie Weeks; Social Studies PreK-12,
coordinated by Melinda Brooks; Math PreK-12,
coordinated by Vincent LaSorsa; and Science
PreK-12, coordinated by Michael Gabriel. 

Dr. Ring also announced that in order to
maintain fiscal sustainability, the District will
continue to hold the line on expenditure growth.
This goal will be realized by the efficient
deployment of resources that will support the
furtherance of instructional and organizational
goals.

“Our number one priority is improving outcomes for all students,” 
Dr. Ring stated in closing. “While we have seen improvement, we need to
go further, faster. By aligning our resources with our instructional goals, we
will provide the necessary support to realize enhanced achievement.” 

“Our number one priority is
improving outcomes for all
students,” Dr. Michael F. Ring



Dear Residents, 
Although we are only a few months into what promises to be

another great school year in Rocky Point, our administrative team
and Board of Education have already set their sights on the future of
our District and have begun planning for the next school year and
beyond. 

Currently, we are hard at work focusing on improving our
students’ academic outcomes while working in an environment of
diminishing fiscal resources.  It is no secret that the economic
challenges we have faced over the past two years are far from over.
In fact, next year may represent the harshest economic reality for
school districts, as federal stimulus funding ends and New York State
continues to struggle to close its budget gap.  Nonetheless, our
commitment to improving academic outcomes for all students and
maintaining fiscal stability for the taxpayers of our community
remains paramount.

As you read on the first page of this newsletter, the District is

moving forward with the Next STEP, our long-range plan for
improving academic achievement levels.  Through the collaborative
efforts of all stakeholders, we are in the process of redefining our
instructional and organizational efforts to achieve a focused vision of
the actions and resources necessary to ensure success for every
student.  When completed, the Next STEP will be the blueprint our
District will follow in order to create a community of successful
learners, ready for college and their future careers.  

As with many things, this long-range plan does not come without
a price.  Providing enhanced educational opportunities, increased
academic rigor, and offering meaningful instructional intervention
and support services, requires substantial resources.  However, the
fiscal reality remains that limited additional resources, if any, are
available.  Therefore, as part of our commitment to fiscal
sustainability, the District will endeavor to fund the Next STEP plan
primarily through the realignment of existing resources. 

Although today’s current economic conditions are far from
favorable, I wish to assure you that the District remains committed
to continue toward even greater levels of academic achievement for
all students.  While the challenge is great, this opportunity must not
be lost. With the continued support from all constituencies within
our community, I’m certain we will achieve our goals.

A Message from Your Superintendent
DR. MICHAEL RING

The District would like to welcome new trustees Kathleen
Heggers and Scott Reh to the Board of Education. District
Clerk Patricia Jones swore in Ms. Heggers during the Board’s
reorganization meeting on July 1. Scott Reh was elected to the
Board during a special election on September 27 and was
sworn in by Acting District Clerk Mary Baretta. 

The trustees of the Board of Education are pictured below
(front, l-r) President Michael Nofi, Vice President Diane
Burke, (back, l-r) John Lessler, Kathleen Heggers, and 
Scot Reh.   

Welcoming New
Board Trustees

While students were enjoying a long summer break, Rocky Point faculty took time to enhance
technology skills. In July, teachers enrolled in a workshop to learn how to utilize clicker
technology and integrate the SMART Board into classroom instruction. In August, teachers
voluntarily attended the annual Camp Rocky Point. Led by FJC technology integration specialist
Jennifer Meschi, K-12 teachers were provided resources for specific software programs and online
educational games to enhance classroom instruction, including Bookemon, Smilebox, PowerPoint
Games, PhotoStory, FLIP, and more.  

Rocky Point Executive Director for Educational Services Susan Wilson explained that all three
of these classes were designed to help teachers improve computer skills and work on existing
technology projects.

Enhancing Technology Skills 

Coordinator of ELA 
PreK-12  

Stephanie Weeks

Coordinator of Social  
Studies PreK-12 
Melinda Brooks

Coordinator of Mathematics 
PreK-12 

Vincent LaSorsa

Director of Health, 
Physical Education,

Athletics and Intramurals 
Amy Agnesini

Coordinator of Science
PreK-12 

Michael Gabriel

Meet the District’s New
Instructional Team Members……

High School physics teacher Eric Matway is instructed on the use of the
whiteboard by technology integration specialist Jennifer Meschi. 
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As mentioned on page 1, the district’s instructional team has been
restructured. The District proudly welcomed several new faces this summer and
believes that this team will help to successfully prepare students for the future and
assist Rocky Point in taking “The Next S.T.E.P.”

Assistant Superintendent 
Deborah DeLuca

School Business Official 
Gregory Hilton

Executive Director for 
Educational Services 

Susan Wilson



The School District’s Child Nutrition Department believes that a nutritious diet promotes optimal
learning and has therefore made important changes in the school lunch menu this year. During the
2009-2010 school year, fresh fruit options replaced canned fruit only twice a week. This year, in
response to a recent nutrition survey distributed to the Rocky Point community, the nutrition
program has decided to make a variety of fresh and seasonal fruit available to students five days a
week. Students can choose from a variety of apples, bananas, pears, and other fruits in season.   

District Food Service Coordinator and Wellness Committee Chair Elena Lynch-Dobert
explained that in addition to the increase in fresh fruit options, the food service program has also
eliminated most canned vegetables, using fresh and frozen fresh instead. Whole grain items such as
couscous have also been added to the menu and are readily ordered by students. All of the lettuce and
tomatoes used in salads and recipes are freshly washed and do not come pre-packaged.  

“For the past decade, the District has gradually been moving in this direction, and the
community clearly indicated in the survey that fresh fruits and vegetables should be offered everyday,”
Ms. Lynch-Dobert stated. “The response to the change has been positive.” 

With a vested interest in leading a healthy lifestyle and encouraging others to do the same, a core
group of students at Joseph A. Edgar Elementary School are working in tandem this year to help
determine what will be included on the District’s lunch menu. The Nutrition Committee, comprised
of students in grades 3 through 5, will meet eight times a year with Ms. Lynch-Dobert for taste-
testing of possible menu choices Districtwide. Each member of the committee will work with Ms.
Lynch-Dobert for three years.

During each committee meeting, the students learn
about the benefits of a variety of foods, try recipes, and
taste-test menu options. They are also encouraged to
make suggestions about what foods should be placed
on the menu.

“They are incredibly helpful in giving me a sense of
what it takes to get the student body to eat nutritious
foods, and how to include these foods on the menu,”
Ms. Lynch-Dobert explained.  

A dietary intern has introduced the students to
high-fiber choices such as couscous, bulgur, and
quinoa. Vegetables such as summer squash and
zucchini have also been the topic of discussion. Some
of the students have mentioned that the food items

have even been incorporated in their family’s menu!  

What’s for Lunch?

District Food Service Coordinator Elena Lynch-Dobert is
pictured with JAE students on the Nutrition Committee. 
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•  Senior Kathleen Dallon was selected as a
recipient of the 2010 National Council of
Teachers of English (NCTE) Achievement
Award in Writing.

•  The high school newspaper, Eagle’s Eye, has
been designated as a “Gold Medal” recipient
in the annual Medalist Critiques of the
Columbia Scholastic Press Association
(CSPA).

• Mark Infranco, Zachary Krase, Annie
Schindler, and Megan Viglione have been 
selected to perform at the New York State 
Council of Administrators of Music 
Education (NYSCAME) All-County   

Conference at Half Hollow Hills High            
School. 

•  Megan Viglione has been identified as a
NYSSMA All-State Musician and will
represent Rocky Point School District at the
NYSSMA All-State Conference in Rochester
in December. 

•  Fifteen high school students have been named
Advanced Placement Scholars. In addition,
eight students were named AP Students with
Honor, and five students were named AP
Students with Distinction. 

For additional information on these awards, please
visit the Rocky Point archives, on the District 
website’s news section. 

The mood was somber as Rocky Point High School juniors and seniors reflected on the tragic events of September 11, 2001 during the school’s fourth annual
commemorative ceremony. Developed by history teachers Richard Acritelli and Brooke Bonomi, the assembly’s tone was set with the marching of the colors by members of
the Rocky Point Veterans of Foreign Wars (VFW) Post 6249 and the playing of “Taps” by retired First Sergeant Kurt Maler of the 42nd Infantry Division Band.

Mr. Bonomi also introduced his brother-in-law and guest Lieutenant Dan White of the New York City Fire Department, who recollected the events as he made his way
to Ground Zero.  Also in attendance were VFW members Dan Murphy and Joe Cognitore, as well as World War II veteran Dominik Losquadro. 

In addition, guest speaker and retired United States Army Staff Sergeant Sam Cila of the Fighting
69th described how he came upon the decision to enlist in the army after the terrorist attacks. He was
a man formerly “into his own world” and irritated by the cancellation of his trip to Las Vegas due to
grounded air travel. His thinking changed, he stated, when he saw a highway sign that read “New York
City – 55 miles,” and realized the implications of this city’s attack. He joined the army in November and
was deployed to Iraq, where he lost his arm in an IED explosion. “This was my first adult decision, a
decision that concerned thinking about someone other than myself,” the emotional Mr. Cila remarked.
“And it was the best decision I have made, giving back to the people of the United States.”    

With the help of Rocky Point Communications Coordinator Joseph Spina and Dean of Students
and social studies teacher Carl Sclafani, the students also viewed a slide presentation about the attacks.
Under the direction of Secondary Music Chairperson Amy Schecher, the high school band played the
national anthem and “America the Beautiful.” 

Eagle Achievements

A Day to Remember

Student-musicians (l-r) Annie Schindler, Megan Viglione, Zack
Krase, and Mark Infranco were selected to perform in the All-State
and All-County music conferences and are pictured here with music
teacher Amy Schecher (far left).

The District is pleased to announce that high school
senior Zachary Myslinski, (middle right), has been
named a Semifinalist in the 56th National Merit
Scholarship Program competition and will compete next
spring for one of the National Merit Scholarships, which
altogether total $36 million. In addition, senior Ruslan
Ardashev, (middle left), has been named a Commended
Student and one of the 34,000 students nationwide
who were recognized for exceptional academic promise.
Principal William Caulfield (far right) and guidance
counselor Matthew Poole (far left) presented both
students with a Letter of Commendation for these
outstanding achievements.

For more information about these awards, log onto
the District website, www.rockypointschools.org.  

Seniors Named Semifinalist
and Commended Students in
National Merit Competition
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The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is to develop each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive 
student-centered environment that will promote a foundation for lifelong learning.

District Mission Statement

The Rocky Point community was filled with Eagle Pride as students, parents, faculty, and
community members filled the bleachers on a perfect autumn day to cheer on the football
team in its 32-0 victory against the neighboring Shoreham-Wading River Wildcats. 

An outdoor high school pep rally served as the kickoff to the weekend’s activities, followed
by a pre-game parade that began at Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School. The theme of this
year’s parade was “A Salute to Broadway.” The annual event showcased the cheerleading teams,
marching band and student floats, as well as other student organizations that rallied in support
of the District’s sports teams.  

The girls junior varsity soccer team took home a 2-0 win against East Hampton, followed
by the varsity girls soccer team’s 1-0 victory, also against East Hampton. The boys varsity soccer
team also performed well, but ultimately lost to Eastport-South Manor.

Eagles Soar During 
2010 HOMECOMING

On International Peace Day, colorful pinwheels crafted by Rocky
Point Middle School Art Club students turned in the breeze as a symbol
of world peace. On September 21, the students planted their pinwheels
in the courtyard garden to make a visual statement about their feelings
on war, peace, tolerance, harmony, and unity.

Art Club advisor
Kristen LaBianca
facilitated the Pinwheels
for Peace project, which
encouraged the student-
artists to write a letter on
their pinwheel about their
visions of a harmonious
and united world so that
their messages can travel
through the wind. 

Imagining Whirled Peace
Students at Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School are once again

concentrating on being “bucket fillers,” instead of “bucket
dippers.” The administration and staff have launched the new and
innovative character education program based on Carol
McCloud’s popular children’s book entitled Have You Filled Your
Bucket Today? A Guide to Daily Happiness for Kids.

During the school year, students will be awarded for filling
proverbial buckets with compliments, a kind word, or the simple
display of a smile. In contrast, students will learn that being a
“bucket dipper” is someone who makes mean comments, shows a
lack of respect, or displays undesirable character traits. 

During the school’s first assembly, Assistant Superintendent
Deborah DeLuca, left, read the book to the students and
explained how to become a “bucket filler.” Each class was also
equipped with a bucket so that notes can be written to reward the
actions of students and fellow classmates. Through this character
education program, the FJC faculty hopes that fairness, caring,

respect, trust, good citizenship, and responsibility will be traits that the students will carry throughout life.  

Let’s Fill a Bucket

Gregory Hilton
School Business Official

Parents for Megan’s Law (PFML) will actively notify residents by email each time
the district is notified by either the Suffolk or Nassau County Police departments
(New York) of a moderate or high-risk sex offender. Residents must download a

form by visiting: www.parentsformeganslaw.com and mail it to:

Parent’s for Megan’s Law
P.O. Box 145

Stony Brook, New York 11790

Or call the helpline at 631.689.2672 to have a form mailed or faxed to you. 

PARENT’S FOR MEGAN’S LAW
Sex Offender Alert Program, Nassau and Suffolk Counties Only

Susan Wilson 
Executive Director for Educational

Services




